City Council Minutes 

Monday, April 8, 2013


The joint meeting of the Waltham City Council and the Board of Survey and Planning was opened by City Council  President Waddick.  The roll was called by the City Clerk Rosario C. Malone. Present at roll call were Councillors Curtin, Darcy, Doucette, Giordano, LeBlanc,  Logan, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Tarallo, Waddick, Vizard  (13) Board of Survey members attending were M. Justin Barrett,  Kathleen Callahan, William Creonte, John duffy, S.Anthony DeVito, Brian Moroney and Mila Tarallo. (7) 
The Clerk read the Council Prayer and then the President led the City Council and the Board of Survey and Planning in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Councillor Curtin requested a moment of silence for our men and women in the armed services serving around the world. A moment of silence was observed.

Councillor Tarallo nominated  City Clerk Rosario C. Malone, 21 Allen Road, Waltham, for a three-year term expiring April 2016. Councillor Tarallo commended City Clerk Malone on the excellent service and dedication to the community as City Clerk, Councillor and resident.  Councillor Curtin spoke supporting the nomination. Councillor Curtincommended City Clerk Malone on his management skills and dedicated work skills. Councillor Marchese, Ward Councillor, spoke on his good ethics and dedication. City Council  President Waddick stated it was an honor to serve with Clerk Malone on the City Council  as a Councillor and as City Clerk.  Councillor Marchese moved to confirm City Clerk Malone. Assistant City Clerk Kevin Ritcey called the roll. Voting for City Clerk Malone were Councillors Curtin, Darcy, Doucette, Giordano, LeBlanc, Logan, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Tarallo, Waddick, and Vizard. By a 13 to 0 vote Clerk Malone was confirmed. 

President Waddick invited Clerk Malone’sfamily to join him for the oath of office. Joining him were his daughters Kara and Tracey, son-in-law Corey Black, and his grandchildren Bryn and Bowden. Robert Logan, Councillor and Justice of the Peace administered the oath of office.  Clerk Malone thanked the City Council, Mayor McCarthy, the Board of Survey and Planning, his staff, Waltham residents, his family  and especially his wife Nancy.  

President Waddick called a brief recess.  The City Council reconvened at 8:30 PM.  

Councillor Marchese moved to take a resolution regarding autism out of order. On a voice vote, the resolution was taken out of order. Councillor Marchese commended those who have work diligently for children who suffer from autism. Councillor Marchese requested that everyone help in dedicating the month of April as Autism Awareness Month. Councillor Marchese moved to act on the resolution without committee reference. On a voice vote, the resolution was acted on without committee reference. Councillor Marchese moved for approval. On a voice vote, the resolution was adopted.
The Clerk read Rule 29 A
Councillor Tarallo moved to have the City Clerk read the public hearing to the Exhibit A section and waived the remainer of the notice. On a voice vote, the waiving of the notice from the Exhibit section was approved. 

Notice is hereby given that the Waltham City Council and the Waltham Board of Survey and Planning will hold a public hearing in the Waltham City Council Chamber located at Waltham City Hall, 610 Main Street, Waltham, Massachusetts, on Monday, April 8, 2013 at 8:00 pm concerning the following application:


IN THE CITY COUNCIL

IN THE YEAR TWO THOUSAND 
THIRTEEN 

An Ordinance Amending Chapter 21 of the General Ordinances of the City of Waltham Entitled “Zoning.”

Be it Ordained by the City Council of the City of Waltham as follows:

Chapter 21 of the General Ordinances, entitled “Zoning,” as most recently amended, is hereby further amended as follows:

Article III, Section 3.13, entitled Zoning District Map, is hereby amended by changing the zoning of the below described property from Residence B to Business B.

The land which is the subject of this zone change is described as follows:

The parcel of land known as 948 Main Street, identified as lot 22 on sheet 59 of the 1988 City of Waltham Atlas, consisting of six (6) lots, more particularly described in Exhibit A attached hereto and shown on a plan entitled “Plan of Land at Banks Square Showing the Banks School owned by the City of Waltham at 948 Main Street, in Waltham, Massachusetts,” dated: March, 2009, Scale:1”=40’, by Wade Putnam, PLS. 

And it is further ORDERED that the Zoning Map for the City of Waltham be amended to reflect said change in Zoning District.

Waived by City Council  vote. Exhibit A

Land description

The subject parcel consists of six (6) lots located at the intersection of Main Street, South Street and Russell Street, all public ways, together more particularly described as follows:

Beginning at a drill hole on the southerly side of Main Street, a public way of variable width laid out by the County Commissioners October 16, 1866 and February 2, 1869,  located at the northeast corner of the property herein described thence running 

S 01º 01’ 20” E 
a distance of two hundred ninety-three and fifty-three hundredths (293.53) feet to a point on the northerly line of the aforesaid Russell Street, a public way forty feet in width accepted in Town Meeting August 22, 1873, thence turning and running

S 88º 58’ 40” W
a distance of two hundred twenty-eight and ninety-four hundredths (228.94) feet along the northerly line of Russell Street, to a point of curvature,

thence running by a curve to the right with a radius of 20.00’, and a delta angle of 93º 00’50”, a distance of thirty-two and forty-seven hundredths (32.47) feet, to a point of tangency on the easterly side of the aforesaid South Street, a public way forty feet in width accepted in Town Meeting November 8, 1869, thence turning and running

N 88º 58’ 40” E 
a distance of one hundred sixty-two and ninety-eight hundredths (162.98) feet, to a point of curvature,

thence  running by a curve to the right with a radius of 50.00’, and a delta angle of 51º 41’ 30”, a distance of fifty and thirty-five hundredths (50.35) feet, to a point of compound curvature on the southerly line of the aforesaid Main Street, 

thence running by a curve to the right with a radius of 516.72’, and a delta angle of 15º 41’ 10”, a distance of one hundred forty-one and forty-seven hundredths (141.47) feet, 

to a point of compound curvature, on the southerly line of the said Main Street, 

thence running by a curve to the right with a radius of  1359.00’, and a delta angle of 02º 30’ 33”, a distance of fifty-nine and fifty-one hundredths (59.51) feet, to a point of compound curvature, thence running by a curve to the right with a radius of 600.00’, and a delta angle of 02º 28’ 17”, a distance of twenty-five and eighty-eight hundredths (25.88) feet to the point of beginning.

Together containing 63,418 square feet.  Said parcel being subject to any and all rights and easements appearing of record and now applicable.  Said parcel also being subject to the exclusive right of the City of Waltham to all subsurface areas thereof.

President Waddick opened the public hearing to those wishing to speak in favor of the petition. Speaking in favor was Councillor Marchese. No one stood in favor. Speaking in opposition was Annette Reynolds, 315 Lake Street, Waltham. One stood in opposition. President Waddick closed that part of the public hearing and opened it to questions from Councillors. Board of Planning and Survey Member John Duffy inquired as to the price. Councillor Marchese responded that the price was market value. Board of Planning and Survey Chair William Creonte stated that the Board would address the matter at the May 1, 2013 meeting. The President closed the public hearing and referred the Zoning Amendment to the Ordinances and Rules Committee. 

The City Clerk read the public hearing notice. 

Due notice having been given, President Waddick opened the public hearing on Proposed Zoning Moratorium

IN THE YEAR TWO THOUSAND THIRTEEN

AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 21 OF THE GENERAL ORDINANCES OF THE CITY OF WALTHAM ENTITLED “ZONING.”

Chapter 21 of the General Ordinances of the City of Waltham, Article III entitled “Establishment of Districts,” Section 3.3, entitled “Uses,” , subsection 3.31A, entitled “Zoning Ordinance prohibition,” as most recently amended, is hereby further amended by adding the following new Section 3.31A.1:

3.31A.1 Prohibition of Medical Marijuana Treatment Centers.  Notwithstanding any other provisions contained in this Zoning Ordinance, any use of any building, structure or premises for a  Medical Marijuana Treatment Center, as defined in Chapter 369 of the Acts of 2012 (Massachusetts Statutes, 94C Appendix, Section 2((H)), regardless of the name or title by which such use may be called, shall be prohibited.

Such prohibition shall remain in full force and effect unless and until such use is specifically added to the Zoning Ordinance as a permitted use upon the termination of the moratorium referenced below.

And 

Chapter 21 of the General Ordinances of the City of Waltham, Article III entitled “Establishment of Districts,” Section 3.4, entitled “Table of Uses,” , subsection 3.41, entitled “(Reserved),” as most recently amended, is hereby further amended by deleting the present Subsection 3.41 and inserting in its place the following new Section 3.41:

3.41.  Moratorium on Medical Marijuana Treatment Centers.

Notwithstanding any other provisions contained in this Zoning Ordinance, no permits or special permits shall be issued for the use, in the City of Waltham, of any Medical Marijuana Treatment Center, as defined in Chapter 369 of the Acts of 2012 (Massachusetts Statutes, 94C Appendix, Section 2((H)), regardless of the name or title by which such use may be called, prior to April 2, 2014.  The prohibition of said permits and/or special permits is necessary in order to provide the City of Waltham with adequate time to prepare comprehensive changes to the Zoning Ordinance to address issues created by the recently enacted Chapter 369 of the Acts of 2012 and said Act’s impact on zoning within the City of Waltham consistent with the purpose of this Zoning Ordinance as stated in Article I of said Zoning Ordinance and all other applicable state and federal laws and regulations.

President Waddick opened the public hearing to those wishing to speak in favor of the petition. Speaking in favor were Councillor Romard, Francis Stanton, 190 Alder Street, Waltham and Annette Reynolds, 315 Lake Street, Waltham. No one stood in favor. No one stood in opposition. President Waddick closed that part of the public hearing and opened it to questions from Councillors. Councillor Darcy inquired as to the number of votes needed to pass the Zoning Amendment, the response was a 2/3 vote. Councillor Tarallo explained the requirements of the new law. Councillor LeBlanc inquired on the number of the facilities needed.  Councillor Tarallo informed the membership that the State has  draft requirements. Board of survey Members Barrett and Duffy had concerns on the moratorium. Board of Planning and Survey chair William Creonte stated that the Board would address the matter at the May 1, 2013 meeting. President closed the public hearing and referred the Zoning Amendment to the Ordinances and Rules Committee. 

Communications from the Mayor

The Clerk read the following communications from the Mayor and each, in turn, was referred.
1.  Respectfully request funding in the amount of $550,000. to finance the purchase of a new pumper truck for the Fire Department. The funding is being requested from the following two sources. 1. Acceptance of a grant in the amount of $ 328,000.00 from the Federal Emergency Management Agency IFEMA) and the Department of Home Security (DHS).


 2. Approval of  a loan order in the amount of $222,000.00.

Councillor Curtin moved to suspend the rules and act on the acceptance of a grant in the amount of $ 328,000.00 from the Federal Emergency Management Agency IFEMA) and the Department of Home Security (DHS) without committee reference. On a voice vote, the rules were suspended. Councillor Curtin moved for approval of the acceptance. On a voice vote, the order was adopted. Order # 31899

Councillor Curtin moved to give the loan order a first reading. On a voice vote, the loan order was given a first reading and then referred to the Long Term Debt Committee. 
2. Respectfully request acceptance of a donation of goods and services to the City of Waltham for exterior and interior signage approved by both the Historic Commission (interior) and Conservation Commission (exterior) at the Paine Estate. 

Referred to the Finance Committee 

3. Respectfully request the reappointment of:

John B. Cervone, 77 Walnut Street, Lynnfield as City Solicitor for a three-year term or balance thereof

Patricia A. Azadi, 643 Trapelo Road, Waltham, as a First Assistant City Solicitor and Assistant Solicitor for Real Estate and Zoning for a two-year term or balance thereof

Michelle Learned, 125 Winter Street, Waltham as an Assistant City Solicitor for a two-year term or balance thereof

Bernadette D. Sewell, 10 Barrymeade Drive, Lexington, as an Assistant City Solicitor for a two-year term or balance thereof

Luke Stanton, 138 Ellison Park, Waltham as an Assistant City Solicitor for a two-year term or balance thereof 

and the appointment of  

Francis Craig, 404 Main Street, Waltham, as Assistant City Solicitor for a two-year term. 

Councillor Doucette recused himself due to a conflict of interest. President Waddick stated he had filed a disclosure regarding the appointment of Francis Craig.  The re-appointment and appointment was split to act on each individually. Referred to the Committee of the Whole. 

4. Respectfully request an appropriation in the amount of $ 30,000. from Unreserved Fund Balance to account # 001-543-5200-5770 Veterans – Benefits. This amount, if needed, to meet the veterans’ benefits expenses for the remainder of the fiscal year. 

Referred to the Finance Committee 
5. Respectfully request acceptance of sections 63, 64, 65  of Chapter 139 of The Acts of 2012.

Referred to the Committee of the Whole 

6. Respectfully submit the Mayor’s recommendations with regard to the 2013-2014 Community Development Block Grant Budget. 

Referred to the Economic and Community Development Committee 
Licenses All licenses are referred to the Licenses and Franchises Committee 
Marcou Jewelers Moody Street Waltham 

Councillors Tarallo moved to take the Zoning Amendment from the table. On a voice vote, the amendment was taken off the table. Having had a first reading the zoning amendment for Larchmont Avenue and 11 R Lincoln Street.  Councillor Tarallo moved to give the zoning amendment a second reading. On a voice vote, the amendment received a second reading. Councillor Tarallo moved to give the amendment a third and final reading. The roll was called.   Voting yea were Councillors Curtin, Darcy, Doucette, Giordano, LeBlanc, Logan, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Tarallo, Waddick, Vizard  By a 13 to 0 vote the Zoning Amendment was adopted.  Order # 31901
Having had a first reading the loan order in the amount of $262,900.00 for  a chiller for the A/C systems at Waltham High School in the amount of $ 262,900.00.

Councillor Curtin moved to take the loan order off the table. On a voice vote, the loan order was taken off the table. Councillor Curtin moved for a second and final reading. 

The roll was called voting yea were Councillors Curtin, Darcy, Doucette, Giordano, LeBlanc, Logan, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Tarallo, Waddick, Vizard  By a 13 to 0 vote the Zoning Amendment was adopted. Order # 31902

New Business

MassPort Letter request from Deo Tumwine, 2497 Mass Ave, Cambridge. 

Referred to the Licenses and Franchises Committee 

Resolutions

Councillor Tarallo presented a resolution for Earth Day 2013. Councillor Tarallo spoke on the various activities for Earth Day. Councillor Tarallo moved to act on the resolution without committee reference. On a voice vote, the rules were suspended. Councillor Tarallo moved to adopt the resolution. On a voice vote, the resolution was adopted.

Councillor McMenimen presented a resolution commending and wishing well to Father James Hawker for being a priest for 50 years. Councillor McMenimen thanked Father Hawker for his dedication to the youth of Waltham. Councillor Tarallo also thanked Father Hawkeer for his years of service to the community. Councillor McMenimen  moved to act on the resolution without committee reference. On a voice vote, the rules were suspended. Councillor McMenimen moved to adopt the resolution. On a voice vote, the resolution was adopted.

Committee Reports

Licenses and Franchises Committee

The Licenses and Franchises Committee recommended that the Renewal Class II,  J.M.H Automotive 45 Felton Street, Waltham be granted. 

Councillor Logan moved the action of the Committee be the action of the City Council. 

On a voice vote, the license renewal for a Class II Motor Vehicle for J.M.H. Automotive was granted. 

The Licenses and Franchises Committee recommended that the renewal Second Hand Dealers License for the Tool Shed 471 Main St. be granted. 
Councillor Logan moved the action of the Committee be the action of the City Council. 

On a voice vote, the license renewal for a Second Hand Dealer License for the Toll Shed was granted. 

The Licenses and Franchises Committee recommended that the new Fuel Storage License for AstraZeneca 266 Second Avenue be granted.
Councillor Logan moved the action of the Committee be the action of the City Council . 

On a voice vote, the new Fuel Storage was granted. 

Committee of the Whole

The Committee of the Whole recommended that the Mayor is hereby authorized to accept, on behalf of the City of Waltham, beneficial interest in three declaration of restrictive covenants required to be obtained by the City under individual agreements executed by the City with the Waltham Housing Authority (the funding recipient) for 75-85 Myrtle Street, 20 Lowell Street and 9-15 Gardner Street (Dana Court), and 101 Prospect Street (Winchester Crane) pursuant to current operative “Mutual Cooperation Agreement to continue a Consortium under the Home Investment Partnership. 
Councillor Doucette moved the action of the Committee be the action of the City Council . 

The roll was called voting yea were Councillors Curtin, Darcy, Doucette, Giordano, LeBlanc,  Logan, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Tarallo, Waddick, Vizard. By a 13 to 0 vote, the order was adopted. Order # 31904
Long Term Debt Committee

The Long Term Debt Committee recommended that the Loan Order in the amount of $506,000.00 to provide funding for the design of building renovations to the Police Department Headquarters, 155 Lexington Street, Waltham be given a first reading.  

Councillor Doucette moved the action of the Committee be the action of the City Council. 
The loan order was given a first reading.

The Long Term Debt Committee recommended that the Mayor’s application for the City of Waltham Wellington – Interior for $160,000.00 be approved. 

Councillor Doucette moved the action of the Committee be the action of the City Council. Councillor Darcy spoke on the Wellington House. Councillor Darcy requested to hear from an off committee member , Alex Green Chairman of the Waltham Historic Commission. Councillor Logan had questions  regarding the total spent to this point. Councillor Logan also had concerns about no sprinklers being installed. Councillor Giordano inquired who would be using the building. Councillor LeBlanc inquired if more funding would be needed. Councillor Romard inquired what the total space was at the Wellington House. Mr. Green will supply the City Council with responses. On a voice vote, the order was adopted. Order # 31903

Finance Committee

The Finance Committee recommended that the City Council accept  the grant from the Department of Fire Services (DFS) Hazardous Materials Response Grant effective July 2, 2013 through June 30, 2023 invoking Firefighter Ryan Sweder’s participation as a member of the State Hazardous Material Team. 

Councillor Curtin moved the action of the Committee be the action of the City Council. 

On a voice vote, the order was adopted. Order # 31900

Councillor Logan moved to accept the minutes from March 25, 2013. On a voice vote, the minutes were accepted. 

Councillor Doucette moved to adjourn. On a voice vote, the City Council adjourned at 11:25 PM 
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